
Memorandum 

To: Mayor and Members of Chatham-Kent Council 

From: Heather Haynes, Council Assistant 

Date: May 10, 2021  

Re: Council Information Package 

I have attached a list of items that have come into the office that may be of interest to 
members of Council. Please note that in accordance with Section 6.4(d) of the 
Procedural By-law, Any member of Council may raise for discussion a 
communication, petition or resolution that is in the Information Package during 
the Approval of Communication Items portion of the Council Meeting. 

1. Staff Reports and Information 

(a) Action items from the April 26, 2021 Council Meeting. 

2. Correspondence From 

(a) Letter from Luanne Patterson, Senior System Manager, Environment Assessment 
to Mayor Canniff dated April 21, 2021 re CN Right-Of-Way Vegetation Control. 

(b) Letter from Mark Galvin, Chief Executive Officer, Windsor International Airport to 
Mayor Canniff and Members of Council dated April 20, 2021 re Maintaining Air 
Traffic Control Service at Windsor International Airport. 

(c) Memorandum from the Municipality of Tweed CAO/Treasurer dated April 14, 2021 
re Inclusive Public Service Policy. 

(d) Communication from the Ministry of the Attorney General and the Ministry of 
Municipal Affairs and Housing to Heads of Council dated May 3, 2021 re 
Amendments to Liquor Licensing Measures. 

(e) Memorandum from Raymond Cho, Minister for Seniors and Accessibility dated 
May 3, 2021 re Seniors Month (June 2021). 
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3. Routine Approvals Delegated to Administration 

(a) Legislative Services 

 (i) Letter to Lynn Steele, PSW/CDCP Founder and CEO from Judy Smith, 
Director of Municipal Governance re Personal Support Worker Day – May 19, 
2021. 

4. Resolutions 

(a) Supporting resolution from the Municipality of Calvin dated April 13, 2021 
supporting the County of Norfolk resolution re Exempt Carbon Tax on all Primary 
Agriculture Producers. 

(b) Resolution from the City of Cambridge dated April 21, 2021 re Request for Paid 
Sick Leave. 

(c) Resolution from the Town of South Bruce Peninsula dated April 23, 2021 re 
Lottery Licensing to Assist Small Organizations. 

(d) Resolution from the City of Port Colborne supporting the Township of Brock re 
Cannabis Licensing and Enforcement. 

(e) Resolution from the Town of Fort Erie dated April 27, 2021 re Province 
Investigating and Updating Source Water Protection Legislation. 

(f) Resolution from the Municipality of Chatham-Kent addressed to the Honourable 
Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario dated April 28, 2021 re Additional Financial 
Assistance for Businesses affected by COVID-19 restrictions. 

(g) Resolution from the Township of Scugog dated April 28, 2021 re Bus Stops on 
Dead End Roads. 

(h) Resolution from the City of Brantford dated April 30, 2021 re Withdraw Prohibition 
on Golfing and other Outdoor Recreational Activities. 

(i) Resolution from the Municipality of Chatham-Kent passed April 12, 2021 re 
Healthy, Professional News Media. 

 

 



Council Action Items 

ITEM Department Division Director Requestor 
RTC Req'd 

(Y or N)
Target Date 

1,217 April 26, 2021

Where by we are in another lock down which is hurting the small businesses in Chatham-Kent and, 

where as, we do not know when the lock downs will stop, and where as Chatham-Kent is and has been 

doing an excellent job of keeping our COVID19 numbers low and where as, every lock down Chatham-

Kent is losing more small businesses. 1. The Mayor send a letter to the Honourable Premier Doug Ford 

requesting the Premier to review lock downs and apply them on a regional basis considering Covid 

numbers. – Motion failed

2. And that the Mayor send a letter to the Honourable Premier Doug Ford requesting more funds be 

directed to the businesses closed and doing take out only, as well as to mental health. – Motion 

approved

Corporate 

Services
Clerk's Office Judy Smith Cl. Authier 26-Apr-21

1,218 April 26, 2021

WHEREAS the Municipality of Chatham-Kent has already seen the benefit of implementing the easy to 

remember 3-1-1 telephone line for accessing and connecting to Municipality information, and 

WHEREAS the Municipality of Chatham-Kent has recognized, through the work of partnerships with 

numerous community groups and organizations that it is critical to ensure that barriers are removed for 

those individuals and caregivers who are required to respond quickly for help; and WHEREAS the 

Federal Government has passed a motion to adopt 988, a National three-digit suicide and crisis hotline; 

and WHEREAS the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has increased the demand for suicide prevention 

services by 200%; and WHEREAS existing suicide prevention hotlines require the users to remember a 

10-digit number and go through directories or be placed on hold, BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED that 

the Municipality of Chatham-Kent endorse this 988 suicide crisis line initiative; and That a letter 

demonstrating Chatham-Kent’s support be sent to the local M.P., M.P.P., Honourable Patty Hajdu, 

Federal Minister of Health, the Canadian Radio-Television and Telecommunications (CRTC), 

Federation of Canadian Municipalities and Association of Municipalities of Ontario.

Corporate 

Services

Customer 

Services

Leanne 

Segeren-

Swayze

Cl. KKW 26-Apr-21

1,219 April 26, 2021

Whereas Chatham Kent is home to 106 Species At Risk (SAR) and whereas many of those SAR live and nest in 

significant wet land areas near roadways.  And Whereas the areas are spread throughout many wards in CK.  

And Whereas the Lower Thames Valley Conservation Authority (LTVCA) has identified nearly a dozen SAR 

areas that involve significant road crossings.  Where a significant number of SAR are crossing roadways due to 

the presence of habitat on both sides of the roadway. And Whereas busy roads and highways in Ontario and 

Chatham-Kent pose a significant threat to reptile and amphibian species each year; And whereas Countless 

turtles and snakes are run over by cars and killed each year on Chatham-Kent roads including many nesting 

females; And whereas Chatham-Kent is home to seven species at risk turtles and five snake species. Be it 

resolved: 

• In partnership with the LTVCA, C-K Administration will develop a yearly media campaign commencing this year 

to increase public messaging and promote awareness, education and opportunities to protect and mitigate wildlife 

casualties in SAR areas of concern.  

• In partnership with the LTVCA, C-K Administration will return to Council with a report detailing the location of 

local signage designed to protect SAR in accordance with the Ontario Traffic Manual.  In the desired funding 

partnership, the   LTVCA will be responsible for mounting hardware, while the municipality will provide posts and 

installation. 

Cl. Ceccacci 26-Apr-21

1,220 April 26, 2021

Considering that local media is local businesses and that we are an age friendly community; I move 

that administration review our advertising practices and provide a report to council with 

recommendations providing balanced advertising including social media and local media considering 

the all citizens in CK. CAO 
Communicatio

ns

Amy 

Wilcox  
Cl. Crew 26-Apr-21
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Council Action Items 

ITEM Department Division Director Requestor 
RTC Req'd 

(Y or N)
Target Date 

1,221 April 26, 2021

“Whereas environmental sustainability is a recognized priority for this term of Council. 

And whereas this priority includes a dedicated focus on implementing strategies to help everyone become 

stewards and adapt to a changing climate.   

And whereas CK Plan 2035 states that Chatham-Kent will continue to develop innovative approaches to 

addressing the protection and preservation of natural resources. 

And whereas Chatham-Kent’s vision statement of, ‘a welcoming, healthy, prosperous community that is culturally 

rich and naturally innovative’,  represents the kind of community we will and can become, including: having 

respect for the role of agriculture, our environment and natural resources. 

And whereas this Council has committed to addressing the fact that Chatham-Kent has one of the lowest 

percentages of tree cover in all of Ontario, by: committing to planting one million trees in four years, implementing 

an urban tree cover policy and analyzing Chatham-Kent’s canopy cover, which was updated in 2018 and listed as 

needing improvement, missing the mark and moving in the wrong direction.  

And whereas the current natural heritage policy in Chatham-Kent is due for an update.   

Therefore, be it resolved that: 

The temporary by-law presented to Council on February 11, 2013 be passed, effective immediately, and expiring 

120 days from the date of passing, or when repealed by a further vote of Council.  

Furthermore, administration be authorized to adjust any dates, signing names and other minor administrative 

matters within the by-law. 

And furthermore, administration be directed to: 

1. Create an incentive program, with the goal of preserving woodlots in the community and providing land owners 

with tangible and flexible options for being included in the program.  

2. Launch a full public consultation process with interested parties, including virtual meetings and opportunities for 

comment on the Let’s Talk Chatham-Kent portal. 

3. Conduct an analysis of best practices for incentive programs and woodlot preservation across Ontario. 

4. Revise and update, for Council’s consideration, both the current natural heritage policy and the by-law from 

February 11, 2013.  

5. Present to Council all summaries, findings, analysis, comments, feedback, updated policies and bylaws in a 

report with recommendations, within 90 days of this motion being approved.""

Community 

Development

Community 

Development

Bruce 

McAllister
Cl. Hall 26-Apr-21

1,222 April 26, 2021

WHEREAS the Consolidated Business Licensing By-law 178-2015 is a by-law respecting the licensing, 

regulating and governing of certain businesses;

AND WHEREAS the By-law states the licensee shall apply on or before the expiry date set out on the 

licence, and the licence period is for one year unless stated otherwise;

AND WHEREAS the annual base budget for Business Licensing fees is $163,193;

AND WHEREAS Council recognizes that small businesses have been affected by the pandemic;

THEREFORE, be it resolved that Administration extend the expiry date of all business licence renewals 

in 2021 (excluding salesperson – day sales and door to door sales, vehicle for hire, food carts, 

fireworks and similar)  for a period of six months. The cost will be approximately $74,500 (for the 

business licence renewals) to be funded from the Provincial Safe Restart Funding.

n/a n/a n/a

1,223 April 26, 2021

That admin be directed, in consultation with the local BIA,  to consider offering Access Open Minds 

mental health services downtown parking spaces at a reduced rate, similar to neighbouring 

municipalities. n/a n/a n/a
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Council Action Items 

ITEM Department Division Director Requestor 
RTC Req'd 

(Y or N)
Target Date 

1,224 April 26, 2021

I, Councillor Brock McGregor provide notice that I will bring forward the following motion at the May 10, 

2021 council meeting for discussion and voting

Whereas Chatham Kent Council has committed to creating a municipality that is open and inclusive, 

And whereas Chatham Kent was recognized as Canada’s first welcoming community 2016, 

And whereas building, supporting and moving towards a more inclusive, diverse, and open community 

requires ongoing work and commitment 

And whereas the outcomes of systemic racism still persist in institutions and policies that impact daily 

life in our municipality 

And whereas the municipality of Chatham Kent has been working to provide staff with expanded 

opportunities to increase cultural competency, and understand the impacts of systemic racism 

And whereas council recently endorsed the establishment of a Municipal Diversity, Equity, and 

Inclusion Strategy (this is pending the recommendation from the BOH) 

That Chatham Kent council provide direction to administration to develop ongoing diversity, equity, and 

inclusion training for council members. This will include a pilot project this year, and continue with 

updated opportunities offered through council orientation and continuing education.

n/a n/a n/a
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Luanne Patterson 
Senior System Manager Directrice de l'analyse des systèmes 
Environmental Assessement Évaluation environnementale 

Box 8100 Boite 8100 

Montreal, Quebec Canada Montréal, Québec/Canada 

H3C 3N4 H3C 3N4  

April 21, 2021 

RE: CN RIGHT-OF-WAY VEGETATION CONTROL  

Dear Mayor, 

I hope this letter finds you and your family safe and healthy as the country continues to fight the COVID-
19 pandemic. 

The Provincial, State and Federal governments have recognized railways as essential service 
providers. CN remains committed to running our railway safely and playing our role in moving the 
critical supplies citizens are counting on during these difficult times. 

To that end, we are reaching out to advise you of our vegetation control activities in your area 
between April and October 2021. A regularly updated schedule will be available at 
www.cn.ca/vegetation.  

If not managed properly, trees, brush or other vegetation can severely compromise rail and public 
safety. Vegetation can impede the view motorists have of oncoming trains, and increase the risk of 
crossing accidents. Moreover, unwanted vegetation can damage the integrity of the railbed, interfere 
with signals and switches, contribute to track side fires, compromise employee safety, reduce visibility 
for train crews at road crossings/train control signals and track side warning devices, to name a few 
of the potential risks. 

Our annual vegetation control program is designed to mitigate these risks by managing brush, weeds 
and other undesirable vegetation. CN’s vegetation control program is a critical contributor to safe 
operations and assists in contributing to the overall safety of the communities through which we 
operate. 

Control measures: CN manages vegetation using both chemical and mechanical methods. We are 
sensitive to concerns your community may have regarding chemical vegetation control. I would like to 
assure you that at CN, we are committed to environmental safety and sustainability.  

The track infrastructure is composed of two main sections, the ballast section typically ranging from 
16-24 feet (which is primarily gravel and supports the track structure) and the right of way portion 
(which is the area outside of the ballast section to the CN property boundary). 

The 16-24 foot ballast section and the areas around signals and communications equipment that are 

critical for safe railway operations will be managed using chemical methods. Application in these safety 

critical areas is done by spray trucks or spray trains with downcast nozzles that spray a short distance 

above the ground surface with shrouded booms, specially designed to limit the chemicals from drifting. 

The right-of-way section is primarily maintained using mechanical control methods such as mowing or 

brush cutting, however, small areas within the right-of-way that contain noxious or invasive weeds may be 

chemically treated. 

http://www.cn.ca/vegetation.


 

CN will use chemical control techniques on the ballast section throughout the network for safety 

reasons. Furthermore, when chemicals are applied to the ballast section via spray train or truck, as 

outlined in the photo below, additives called surfactants that make the chemical work better may be 

included to help manage the application. 

 

CN has retained professional contractors qualified to undertake this work. They are required to comply 

with all laws and regulations applicable to CN. In addition, the contractors will ensure that vegetation 

control is performed with consideration of the environment and in accordance with the highest industry 

standards. 

Inquiries 

Should your community have any noxious weed removal requests, we ask that you contact CN's Public 
Inquiry Line at contact@cn.ca or fill out the form at www.cn.ca/vegetation before June 1, 2021 with 
the specific information and location. CN will make every effort to include those locations as part of 
our 2021 Vegetation Management Program. All notices sent after the above-mentioned date will be 
included in the 2022 Vegetation Management Plan.

mailto:contact@cn.ca
http://www.cn.ca/vegetation


We look forward to working with you and answering any questions you may have regarding our vegetation 
control activities in your community.  
 
Please find attached the notices CN is publishing in local papers to advise the public. We would kindly 
ask that you post copies on your community’s website and at City Hall or other central locations for a 
wider distribution. 

For any questions or more information, please contact the CN Public Inquiry Line by telephone at 1888-
888-5909, or by email at contact@cn.ca.  

Please also find attached a list of FAQs regarding the program that may be of further assistance. 

Best regards, 

 

Luanne Patterson 

Senior System Manager, Environmental Assessment 

mailto:contact@cn.ca






















 
Ministry of the Attorney General 
720 Bay Street 
11th Floor  
Toronto ON  M5G 2K1 
Tel:  416-326-4000 
 
 
Ministry of Municipal Affairs 
and Housing 
Office of the Minister 
777 Bay Street, 17th Floor 
Toronto ON  M7A 2J3 
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720, rue Bay  
11e étage 
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Our Reference #: M-2021-6396 

 

May 3, 2021  

 

Dear Head of Council: 

 

We are writing to you today to highlight some of the recent liquor licensing measures our 

government has taken to provide additional tools to municipalities to modernize the regulation of 

alcohol consumption. 

 

As you know, our government has taken a series of actions to support Ontario’s vibrant 

hospitality sector before and during the COVID-19 pandemic, including the more than 17,000 

local restaurants and bars that are essential to life in our communities. 

 

We will continue to work with Ontario businesses, workers and municipal partners to expand 

choice and convenience for consumers across the province.  

 

Our government understands the important role that municipalities play in the effective 

administration of the liquor licensing framework, and we will work to continue this collaborative 

approach to support your community and the local businesses and workers that are essential to its 

economic growth and well-being.    

 

On March 29, 2019, the Liquor Licence Act (LLA) was amended to authorize municipal 

governments to designate public areas within their jurisdiction, such as parks, for the public 

consumption of alcohol. Since that time, all municipalities in Ontario have had the flexibility to 

designate any area under their authority for the public consumption of alcohol, subject to any 

additional rules or conditions that the municipality considers appropriate (e.g. limitations on 

which day consumption could occur, times of day, etc.).   

 

In addition to this important modernization of the province’s regulatory framework for alcohol 

consumption, over the last 12 months our government has also delivered: 

 

• Regulatory amendments that provide the Registrar of the Alcohol and Gaming 

Commission of Ontario (AGCO) the authority to alter its policy regarding temporary 

extensions of licensed premises, facilitating the creation of new or extended outdoor 

licensed areas for licensed establishments, subject to municipal oversight; 

 

…/2 
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• Making an order under the Reopening Ontario Act, 2020 (O. Reg. 345/20) which created 

temporary exemptions to the Planning Act procedural requirements, allowing 

municipalities to quickly authorize by-laws to establish or expand bar and restaurant 

patios; 

 

• Implemented regulatory changes to permit tour boats that were not permitted to operate, 

due to public health measures, to utilize their liquor sales licence while docked (which 

was previously prohibited under the regulations), and, with approval from the 

municipality, create an outdoor or patio area on the dock for the safe sale and service of 

alcohol; 

 

• Provisions that permit liquor sales licensees to include alcohol as part of a takeout or 

delivery food order;  

 

• Various changes to the liquor delivery service program to expand the types of delivery 

services permitted and provide flexibility and increased choice for consumers;  

 

• Significant changes to the rules for liquor manufacturers, including the expansion of the 

farmers’ market program to include the sale of 100% Ontario and non-VQA wine, spirits 

and most recently eligible beer; and 

 

• New opportunities and flexibility for manufacturers in how they are permitted to retail 

their product at their manufacturing facility, and the offerings they are able to provide to 

tourists visiting those facilities. 

 

While not all changes to liquor licensing include municipal involvement, the steps being taken to 

modernize the liquor regulatory framework are intended to support local businesses within your 

communities.  Our government continues to recognize the significant contributions that 

municipalities make to the liquor regulatory framework, and we look forward to your ongoing 

participation and collaboration in this regard.  

 

Should you have any questions regarding the information contained in this letter, please contact 

Joseph Hillier, Chief of Staff for the Attorney General, at joseph.hillier@ontario.ca. 

 

Sincerely, 

     
Doug Downey      Steve Clark 

Attorney General     Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 

   

c:  The Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario 

 The Honourable Lisa MacLeod, Minister of Heritage, Sport, Tourism and Culture Industries 

 Association of Municipalities of Ontario 

 

 

 

 



From: Minister Seniors and Accessibility (MSAA) <MinisterSeniorsAccessibility@ontario.ca>  
Sent: May 3, 2021 1:39 PM 
To: Minister Seniors and Accessibility (MSAA) <MinisterSeniorsAccessibility@ontario.ca> 
Subject: Seniors Month 2021 - Join in Celebrating Ontario’s Seniors! | Mois des personnes 
âgées 2021 – Célébrons ensemble les personnes âgées de l’Ontario! 
 

May 3, 2021 

 

Dear Mayor or Reeve, 

Seniors Month (June 2021) is fast approaching and I am reaching out to share some 

information about our planning for this important time that recognizes and celebrates the 

older Ontarians in your community. 

Seniors Month is a time to salute and appreciate the enormous contributions seniors 

and older adults have made, and continue to make, toward building Ontario into the 

province it is today.  

It is also an opportunity to raise awareness about the programs and services that are 

available to meet the immediate needs of seniors during the COVID-19 pandemic and 

beyond. 

Our theme this year is Stay Safe, Active and Connected. 

In the coming weeks, I will share a toolkit with links to a suite of Seniors Month 

products, including a downloadable poster, shareable, fact sheet, certificate and 

information about the Seniors Community Grant program.  

I would appreciate it if you could share these products with local stakeholders, post 

them on your social media channels, your newsletters and on your municipal website, 

as applicable. 

Seniors have faced increased isolation due to the COVID-19 pandemic, but we are 

making great strides in vaccinating older Ontarians, including those living in congregate 

settings. 

It may take a bit longer before life returns to normal, consequently, many Seniors Month 

activities may be virtual again this year. However, they still represent a meaningful way 

for you to recognize and connect with seniors in your area.  

Many of Ontario’s network of Seniors Active Living Centre (SALC) operators are offering 

online or telephone-based programming, which you may be able to join to speak directly 

with older residents. 



You can also point people to the Ontario government’s website for resources to support 

seniors: https://www.ontario.ca/page/covid-19-support-people  and to the Ministry for 

Seniors and Accessibility’s social channels on Twitter, Facebook and LinkedIn. In 

addition, all content related to Seniors Month will be posted at 

www.Ontario.ca/SeniorsMonth.  

I hope you will join me in becoming a champion of Seniors Month and that you will look 

for safe ways to connect with your local MPP to celebrate older Ontarians together this 

June.   

I have also reached out to MPP colleagues directly to advise them of this year’s Seniors 

Month plans and encourage them to participate.  

If you have any questions about Seniors Month, please email: infoseniors@ontario.ca. 

For more information on supports for seniors, please visit: Ministry for Seniors and 

Accessibility  

Please also see: A Guide to Programs and Services for Seniors in Ontario at: 

https://files.ontario.ca/seniors-guide-english-web.pdf 

Finally, a reminder that organizations looking for volunteers, or those looking to 

volunteer their time can visit Spark Ontario for more information.  

In addition, low income seniors in need can get help with meals and the delivery of 

medicine and other necessities through the Ontario Community Support Program. 

Those who can’t request service using the internet or who require service in a language 

other than English or French, can call 211 on any phone, toll-free at 1-877-330-3213 or 

toll-free TTY at 1-888-340-1001.  

Thank you for your support and partnership in celebrating Ontario’s seniors. 

Sincerely, 

Raymond Cho 

Minister for Seniors and Accessibility 

Confidentiality Warning: This e-mail contains information intended only for the use of the 

individual emailed above.  If you have received this e-mail in error, we would appreciate it if you 

could advise us through the ministry's website at https://www.ontario.ca/page/ministry-

seniors-accessibility and destroy all copies of this message.  Thank you. 

 

 

https://www.ontario.ca/page/covid-19-support-people
http://www.ontario.ca/SeniorsMonth
mailto:infoseniors@ontario.ca
https://www.ontario.ca/page/ministry-seniors-accessibility
https://www.ontario.ca/page/ministry-seniors-accessibility
https://files.ontario.ca/seniors-guide-english-web.pdf
https://www.sparkontario.ca/
https://www.ontario.ca/page/covid-19-support-people#section-5
https://www.ontario.ca/page/ministry-seniors-accessibility
https://www.ontario.ca/page/ministry-seniors-accessibility








CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF CALVIN 
Resolution 

 
DATE:  April 13, 2021    NO.__2021-097________________ 
 
MOVED BY____Heather Olmstead____________________________________ 
 
SECONDED BY_____Sandy Cross________________________________ 
 
 

“THAT the Council of the Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin supports the 
Norfolk County Agricultural Advisor Board’s letter dated December 20, 2020 
regarding the application of the carbon tax on primary agriculture producers, and; 
 
THAT this resolution be sent to the Premier of Ontario, the Minister of 
Environment and Climate Change, the Honourable Vic Fedeli, MPP and circulated 
to all municipalities in Ontario. ” 
 
 
 

CARRIED__ _________ 
 
DIVISION VOTE 
 
NAME OF MEMBER OF COUNCIL YEA    NAY 
 
Coun Cross     __X____ ______ 
Coun Maxwell     __X____ ______ 
Coun Olmstead         __X____ ______ 
      ______ ______ 
Mayor Pennell     __X____ ______ 
 



 

  
Norfolk County 

 Officer of the Mayor 
 Governor Simcoe Square 
 50 Colborne St., S. 
 Simcoe, Ontario  N3Y 4H3 
 519-426-5870  
 Fax:519-426-7633 
 norfolkcounty.ca 
 
 
 
 
 
February 23, 2021 
 
The Honourable Jonathan Wilkinson 
Minister of Environment and Climate Change 
House of Commons 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A6 
 
The Honourable Marie-Claude Bibeau 
Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food 
House of Commons 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A6 
 
Dear Ministers, 
 
I am writing to advise that Norfolk County Council supports the attached 
Norfolk County Agricultural Advisory Board’s letter regarding the application 
of the carbon tax on primary agriculture producers. It is the recommendation 
of Norfolk County Council that the Federal Government consider the 
concerns of the agricultural community and move to exempt all primary 
agriculture producers from current and future carbon taxes. Please find 
attached the full recommendation.  
 
Thank you for your attention,  
 
Yours truly, 
 
 
 
Kristal Chopp 
Mayor, Norfolk County 
 
P.c.  Norfolk County Council 
 Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
 Federation of Canadian Municipalities 
 Ontario Municipalities



 

 

Dec 7, 2020 

The Honourable Marie-Claude Bibeau, MP  
Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food House of Commons 
Ottawa, Ontario  
 K1A 0A6 

 
Dear Minister Bibeau 
 
Our agricultural advisory board (AAB) who represents the agricultural sector in Norfolk 
County, Ontario is very concerned about the federal government’s current carbon 
pricing policies. It is our hope that you consider our concerns and move to exempt all 
primary agriculture producers from current and future carbon taxes. 
 
Carbon tax remains as a major cost of production for producers in Norfolk County. 
Although some farm fuel purchases are exempt, it is selective and does not meet the 
needs of the entire agriculture industry. Currently crop drying, heating/cooling of 
livestock barns and cooling of perishable commodities are still subject to full carbon 
taxes. 
 
Currently there are no replacements for fossil fuels in agricultural production. As a 
result, carbon tax policies are not appropriate for the agricultural sector and only 
decrease farm margins. 
 
Norfolk County which is known as Ontario’s garden is home to one of the country’s 
largest diversity of crop production. In addition to the extensive vegetable, fruit and grain 
production it boasts some of the highest ecological diverse natural habitats, plants and 
animals in Canada. There is approximately 25% tree cover in the county which is the 
highest percentage of forested land in Southwestern Ontario. Norfolk County It is also 
home to over 10,000 acres of woodlots and wetlands protected under Long Point 
Conservation Authority. In addition to the natural woodlots and wetlands there is also 
extensive fruit production with 2000 acres of apples and 1000 acres of sour cherries. A 
mature orchard can fix upwards of 18 mt of C02 annually. 

The adoption of production practices to protect the soil and environment are advanced 
in Norfolk County. There has been a wide implementation of cover cropping, planting 
green and reduced tillage practices all of which sequester carbon. Additional farming 
practices of 4R nutrient management coupled with precision technology ensure that 
appropriate nutrients are applied at the right time, place and rate. In many cases 
sensitive water sources around ponds and wetlands are planted with buffer strips and 
soil erosion control measures of grassed waterways and windbreaks are also common 
practices. ALUS (alternative land use) programs have been embraced across the 
county, taking unproductive land out of production, and returning it to natural native 
grass plantings, trees and constructed wetlands. Currently there are 1148 active 
projects with 189 producers covering 1573 acres in Norfolk County managed under the 
ALUS program. 

 



 

 

The agriculture industry has made great strides to protect the environment and will 
continue to improve production practices that reduces the carbon footprint in food 
production. 
 
The AAB board believes that all on farm fuels used in agricultural production should be 
exempt from carbon tax. This should include natural gas, propane, gas, and diesel. We 
strongly urge the government to be consistent with a sector wide exemption to current 
carbon tax policies. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
  
Dustin Zamecnik 
Chair of Norfolk County Agriculture Advisory Board 

 



 

 

 The Corporation of the City of Cambridge 
Corporate Services Department 
Clerk’s Division 
The City of Cambridge 
50 Dickson Street, P.O. Box 669 
Cambridge ON  N1R 5W8 
Tel:  (519) 740-4680 ext 4585  
mantond@cambridge.ca 
 
 

April 21, 2021 
 
 
 
 
Re:  Resolution - City of Cambridge Council – Request for Paid Sick Leave 
 
At the Special Council Meeting of April 20, 2021, the Council of the Corporation 
of the City of Cambridge passed the following motion: 
 
Mover:  Councillor Wolf 
Seconder: Councillor Reid 

 

WHEREAS as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and the increase in cases in 

Ontario, our hospitals and Intensive Care Units s are overrun with people sick with 

the virus; 

AND WHEREAS according to the Provincial Science Advisory Table on COVID-19 

we need to protect essential workers and support them with paid sick leave; 

AND WHEREAS it is being reported that the drivers of transmission are indoor work 

places, particularly industrial workplaces, warehouses, and distribution centres; 

AND WHEREAS the COVID-19 crisis has unmasked the inequalities in our Province 

as most of the people now getting sick are the most vulnerable in our society and 

are those who cannot afford to stay home and often live and work in crowded 

conditions; 

AND WHEREAS Workers who are denied paid sick days do not avoid illness, they 

bring the infections to work with them, and they transmit them to their coworkers, 

employees without paid sick leave; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that Cambridge Council urge the Honourable Doug 

Ford, Premier to require Ontario employers to provide no less than five paid sick 

days annually to workers — after three months of employment — by amending the 

mailto:mantond@cambridge.ca


 

 

Employment Standards Act, 2000, or through a different mechanism and to provide 

necessary funding, fiscal relief and/or support to employers so that all workers in 

Ontario have access to no less than 10 paid sick days annually in the event of a 

declared infectious disease emergency, such as the COVID-19 pandemic and 

ensure all Ontario workers have access to protected and paid emergency leave so 

care can be provided to children, parents, and/or other family members who may 

become ill and that all workers may receive paid time off to enable them to receive 

the COVID-19 Vaccine. 

AND FURTHER that upon Council’s approval of this motion that it be forwarded to 

the Association of Municipalities of Ontario, the Provincial Minister of Labour, the 

Premier, and each Ontario municipality. 

Should you have any questions related to the approved resolution, please 
contact me.  
 
Yours truly, 
 

 
 
Danielle Manton 
City Clerk 
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April 26, 2021 
 
Honourable Patty Hajdu    Sent via E-mail: Patty.Hajdu@parl.gc.ca 
Federal Minister of Health 
705 Red River Road, Suite 3 
Thunder Bay, ON P7B 1J3 
 
Dear Honourable Minister: 

 
Re: Resolution – Cannabis Licensing and Enforcement 

 
Please be advised that, at its meeting of April 12, 2021, the Council of The Corporation of the 
City of Port Colborne resolved as follows: 

 
That correspondence from the Township of Brock regarding Cannabis Licensing 
and Enforcement, be supported. 
 

A copy of the above noted resolution is enclosed for your reference. Your favourable 
consideration of this request is respectfully requested.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Amber LaPointe 
City Clerk 
 
 
ec: Health Canada 

Honourable Christine Elliott, Minister of Health 
Honourable Ernie Hardeman, Minister of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs  
Honourable Marie-Claude Bibeau, Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food 

 Vance Badawey, MP Niagara Centre 
Jeff Burch, MPP Niagara Centre 
Board Members, Niagara Police Services Board 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) 
Ontario Municipalities 
 

 
 

Municipal Offices: 66 Charlotte Street   
Port Colborne, Ontario L3K 3C8 · www.portcolborne.ca 
 

T 905.835.2900 ext 106 F 905.834.5746  
E  amber.lapointe@portcolborne.ca 
 

Corporate Services Department 
Clerk’s Division 



  
  

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

  
   

   
 

  
 

  
  
 

    
  

 
 

 
    

 
  

  
   

  
 

   
  

  
 

    
 

 
 

   
 

 
   

 
   

 
 

   
    

The Corporation of 
The Township of Brock 

1 Cameron St. E., P.O. Box 10 
Cannington, ON L0E 1E0 

705-432-2355 

March 2, 2021 

The Honourable Patty Hajdu Health Canada 
Minister of Health Canada Ottawa, Ontario 
Via email: Patty.Hajdu@parl.gc.ca via email:  hcinfo.infosc@canada.ca 

Dear Honourable Madam: 

Re: Cannabis Licencing and Enforcement 

Please be advised that the Council of the Township of Brock, at their meeting held on 
February 22, 2021 adopted the following resolution: 

Resolution Number 22-2 

MOVED by Michael Jubb and SECONDED by Cria Pettingill 

WHEREAS the Government of Canada introduced Bill C-45 (the Cannabis Act) to create 
the foundation for a comprehensive national framework to provide restricted access to 
regulated cannabis, and to control its production, distribution, sale, importation, 
exportation, and possession; 

WHEREAS the police have not been given lawful authority to lay charges under the 
Cannabis Act to appropriately respond to violations of Health Canada Registrations and 
Licenses; 

WHEREAS there is no direct communication or dedicated effort to provide a 
communication channel between Municipal government staff or Police Agencies for 
dealing with Health Canada Registrations and Licenses; 

WHEREAS the Township of Brock has not been consulted by Health Canada prior to the 
issuance of licenses for properties not in compliance with municipal zoning by-laws;the 
future; 

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Township of Brock requests that Health Canada: 

1. Require Federal Licenses and Registrations for Designated Growers to conform with 
local zoning and control by-laws; 

2. Ensure local authorities are provided with notification of any licence issuance, 
amendment, suspension, reinstatement or revocation within their region; 

If this information is required in an accessible format, 
please contact the Township at 705-432-2355. 
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3. Provide dedicated communication with local governments and Police services; 

4. Provide lawful authority to Police agencies to lay charges when registered or licences 
operations grow in excess of their registration or licence through Health Canada; and, 

5. Provide enforcement support and guidance to local municipalities for dealing with 
land use complaints relating to Cannabis. 

AND FURTHER BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Township of Brock will forward this motion 
by email to the following partners: All municipalities in Ontario; the MP and MPP of 
Haliburton–Kawartha Lakes–Brock; the Minister of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs; 
the Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food; and the Durham Region Police Services with 
the request that the Federal government enact legislation to better support local 
governments with land use management and enforcement issues as they relate to 
Cannabis Production and Processing. 

MOTION CARRIED 

Thank you for your consideration. Should you have any questions please do not hesitate 
to contact the undersigned. 

Yours truly, 

THE TOWNSHIP OF BROCK 

Becky Jamieson 
Municipal Clerk 

BJ:dh 

cc. The Honourable Christine Elliott, Minister of Health, Ontario – 
christine.elliott@ontario.ca 
The Honourable Laurie Scott, MPP, Haliburton-Kawartha Lakes-Brock -
laurie.scottco@pc.ola.org 
Jamie Schmale, MP, Haliburton-Kawartha Lakes-Brock - Jamie.schmale@parl.gc.ca 
The Honourable Ernie Hardeman, Minister of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs – 
minister.omafra@ontario.ca 
The Honourable Marie-Claude Bibeau, Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food - Marie-
Claude.Bibeau@parl.gc.ca 
Inspector Ryan Connolly, DRPS - northdivision@drps.ca 
Ontario municipalities 

mailto:northdivision@drps.ca
mailto:Claude.Bibeau@parl.gc.ca
mailto:minister.omafra@ontario.ca
mailto:Jamie.schmale@parl.gc.ca
mailto:laurie.scottco@pc.ola.org
mailto:christine.elliott@ontario.ca


 

Community Services 

              Legislative Services 

April 27, 2021 
File #120203 

Sent via email: premier@ontario.ca 
 

The Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario  
Legislative Building  
Queen's Park  
Toronto, ON M7A 1A1  
 

Honourable and Dear Sir: 
 
Re: Province Investigating and Updating Source Water Protection Legislation 
 
Please be advised the Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie at its meeting of April 26, 
2021 passed the following resolution: 
 
Whereas the Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie passed a resolution on October 21st, 
2019 identifying that 1,100 private water wells were in operation in the Town of Fort Erie, of 
which 75% were used for domestic purposes including human and livestock consumption, and 
 
Whereas the Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie further identified in that resolution that 
Council requires the protection of water in the aquifer supplying water to those wells from 
contamination as the result of any remediation of Pit One owned by the Port Colborne Quarries 
in the City of Port Colborne, and further 
  
Whereas Report No. PDS-23-2021, approved by Council on March 22, 2021, identified that 
while the Niagara Peninsula Conservation Authority, The Regional Municipality of Niagara and 
Local Area Municipalities work together to protect source water, these plans do not generally 
apply to private servicing, and 
  
Whereas Report No. PDS-23-2021 further identified efforts undertaken by the Town of Fort 
Erie through available provincial planning policy, regulation and legislation to protect source 
water within the Town of Fort Erie without any explicit ability to designate source water 
protection for private services, and 
  
Whereas on July 28, 2010, through Resolution 64/292, the United Nations General Assembly 
explicitly recognized the human right to water and sanitation and acknowledged that clean 
drinking water and sanitation are essential to the realization of all human rights, and 
  
 

…/2 
 

Mailing Address:                The Corporation of the Town of Fort Erie  
1 Municipal Centre Drive, Fort Erie ON  L2A 2S6 

Office Hours  8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.   Phone: (905) 871-1600 FAX:  (905) 871-4022 Web-site:  www.forterie.ca 

mailto:premier@ontario.ca
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Whereas it would be desirable to ensure that those in our community who rely on wells and 
other private servicing for clean drinking water are afforded the same source water protection 
as municipal drinking water systems; 
  
Now therefore it be resolved, 
  
That: The Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie recognizes and acknowledges that clean 
drinking water and sanitation are basic human rights and essential to the realization of all 
human rights, and further 
  
That: The Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie requests that the Ministry of 
Environment, Conservation and Parks consider legislative changes that would permit the 
expansion of source water protection to aquifers and private services, and further 
  
That: This resolution be circulated to The Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario, the 
Honourable Jeff Yurek, Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks, Wayne Gates, 
MPP Niagara Falls, Jeff Burch, MPP Niagara Centre, Jennifer Stevens, MPP St. Catharines 
and Sam Oosterhoff, MPP Niagara West, and further 
  
That: This resolution be circulated to all Conservation Authorities and Municipalities in Ontario 
for their endorsement and support. 
 
Thank you for your attention to this matter. 
 
Yours very truly, 

 

Carol Schofield, Dipl.M.A.  
Manager, Legislative Services/Clerk 
cschofield@forterie.ca 
CS:dlk 
c.c. 
The Honourable Jeff Yurek, Minister of Environment, Conservation and Parks jeff.yurekco@pc.ola.org  
Jeff Burch, MPP, Niagara Centre jburch-qp@ndp.on.ca 
Sam Oosterhoff, MPP, Niagara West sam.oosterhoff@pc.ola.org  
Jennifer Stevens, MPP, St. Catharines JStevens-co@ndp.on.ca 
Wayne Gates, MPP, Niagara Falls wgates-co@ndp.on.ca 
Ontario Conservation and all Ontario Conservation Authorities: kgavine@conservationontario.ca; bhorner@abca.ca; kfurlanetto@crca.ca; 
generalmanager@catfishcreek.ca; @cloca.com; mvytvytskyy@hrca.on.ca; deb.martindowns@cvc.ca; tim.pidduck@crowevalley.com; 
tbyrne@erca.org; llaliberte@grca.on.ca; karmstrong@grandriver.ca; t.lanthier@greysauble.on.ca; Lisa.Burnside@conservationhamilton.ca; 
mmajchrowski@kawarthaconservation.com; elizabeth@kettlecreekconservation.on.ca;.cullen@lsrca.on.ca; tammy@lakeheadca.com; 
jmaxwell@lprca.on.ca; mark.peacock@ltvca.ca; kelly.vandettte@ltc.on.ca; beard@mvca.on.ca; David.Vallier@mattagamiregion.ca; 
smcintyre@mvc.on.ca; csharma@npca.ca; carl.jorgensen@conservationsudbury.ca; brian.tayler@nbmca.ca; dhevenor@nvca.on.ca;  
dlandry@otonabeeconservation.com; bmcnevin@quinteconservation.ca; richard.pilon@rrca.on.ca; sommer.casgrain-robertson@rvca.ca;  
j.stephens@svca.on.ca; cbarrett@ssmrca.ca; acoleman@nation.on.ca; bmcdougall@scrca.on.ca; John.MacKenzie@trca.ca; 
annettt@thamesriver.on.ca  
Ontario Municipalities 
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April 28, 2021 
 
 
 
Honourable Doug Ford 
Premier of Ontario 
VIA EMAIL: Premier@ontario.ca 
 
Dear Premier Ford: 
 
As Mayor of the Municipality of Chatham-Kent, I am providing this letter in support of a motion 
passed by Council at its meeting held on April 26, 2021, as follows: 
 
“Whereas the Municipality of Chatham-Kent is in another lockdown which is hurting small 
businesses and attributing to rising mental health concerns; 

And Whereas there is no current date for the easing of COVID-19 restrictions; 

And Whereas every subsequent lockdown has seen the closure of more small businesses and a 
rise in mental health issues; 

Therefore be it resolved that the Mayor send a letter to the Honourable Premier Doug Ford 
requesting additional financial assistance for businesses affected by the COVID-19 restrictions. 
Also, that additional funding be allocated to assist those dealing with mental health issues 
resulting from COVID-19 restrictions.” 
 
Thank you for your time and attention to this important matter. Should you require further 
information, please do not hesitate to contact my office directly at Darrin.Canniff@chatham-kent.ca 
or by telephone at 519.436.3219.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Darrin Canniff, Mayor/CEO 
Municipality of Chatham-Kent 
 
 
C: Rick Nicholls, MPP Chatham-Kent-Leamington 
 Monte McNaughton, MPP Lambton-Kent-Middlesex 
 
 
 

Municipality of Chatham-Kent 
Darrin Canniff, Mayor/CEO 
315 King Street West, P.O. Box 640 
Chatham ON  N7M 5K8 
Phone: 519.436.3219 

www.chatham-kent.ca  

mailto:Premier@ontario.ca








From: Laura Turnbull <ljturnbull81@gmail.com> 
Sent: Friday, February 26, 2021 3:20 PM 
To: CAROLYN MORTON; Kelly Mechoulan; 
Deborah Kiezebrink 
Subject: School bus incident at Williams point 

Good afternoon Mrs. Mechoulan, 
I am beyond upset that this continues to happen, this is the first time I 
finally got it on camera, unfortunately I did not get the car behind the bus 
because it was so unsafe I cared more for the kids then the pictures, the 
details of the drop off are as follows: 

• parents waiting at the side of Williams point for the bus to arrive 2:54 

• bus shows up lights on kids begin to come off bus  

• two cars stopped on the hill behind the bus  

• as kids coming off bus, car comes around bend on Williams point 
road and almost runs them over!  

• all parents begin yelling “Stop, Stop!” so the kids stop, car stops… 

• bus closes doors and carries on  

• the first car behind the bus wants to turn right on to Williams point 
but has to wait for the children to clear so the second and then third car 
start hammering on their horns so they can get by because they just came 
up over the hill and a car is parked 

• the kids all stop walking again because they don’t know what’s going 

on with all the horns and they are scared. 

How can this be safe? If this bus stop continues, please explain to me Mrs. 
Mechoulan how you are going to deal with the situation when one of these 
kids gets hit by a car and all of us parents have continued to tell the bus 
transportation company how unsafe it is. This is completely unacceptable 
and please let me remind you it’s a sunny dry day, I can’t even imagine if it 
were raining or snowing or ice. I will continue to film and take pictures of 
this very concerning situation. 
Laura  
 
From: KELLY MECHOULAN <kelly.mechoulan@dsts.on.ca> 
Sent: Monday, March 1, 2021 6:04 PM 
To: Laura Turnbull; CAROLYN MORTON; Deborah Kiezebrink 
Cc: DAVID WRIGHT 
Subject: RE: School bus incident at Williams point 
Dear Ms. Turnbull, 
Thank you for letting us know about the driver at the intersection. Although, 
DSTS has confirmed with the bus driver that no vehicle has gone through the 
bus flashing lights at the Regional Road 57 and Williams Point Road, our 
Safety Officer has reached out to Durham Regional Police to request 
surveillance in the area at the time of drop off and pick up at the bus stop 
location. 

The car at the stop sign can not legally turn into the bus lights, and the bus 
driver has been instructed to block as much of the intersection at time of 
stopping as possible. 

DSTS will continue to monitor the bus stop with the bus operator and driver. 
The current bus stop location is the closest available bus stop location, the 
next closest available bus stop location is on Regional Road 57 at Park Street. 

If you would prefer to use this bus stop location please let me know and DSTS staff will facilitate the change in bus stop location for 
your family. 
Sincerely, 
Kelly Mechoulan 
Durham Student Transportation Services 

 

This car came round William’s Point bend and nearly 
ran over kids accessing bus! Parents yelling “Stop, 
stop!” Kids scared… Cars coming over hill honking… 

https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/durham-dead-end-road-kids


AUG 7/20 Laura wrote to Durham District Schoolboard Trustee Carolyn Morton,  
who is also the Chair of the DDSB Governance Committee:  

"Good morning, I might not be the first time you are hearing a complaint 
regarding this but I haven’t heard of anything changing so I wanted to voice my 
concern as well.  

My house received a letter from the Durham Bus Transportation (DSTS)... 
starting this school year the bus would no longer come down the road. I am 
located end of William's Point 2.4 km from Highway 57 the new pick up.  
There is no possible way in good weather (let alone bad weather) my kids are 
going to be able to make it down there and back, so that leaves me no choice 
now but to drive them.  

Due to Covid if I have to already drive them down the road I might as well drive them right to the school. However upon review of 
the back-to-school guidelines, I see that the board is discouraging parent drop offs as the area is not built for that many cars.  

I can completely understand this, but honestly now that they took the bus away, I’ll have no choice. I also would like to know what 
the guidelines are distance wise as a tax payer for children to receive a bus pick up?  

There are kids even further past me down Jack Rabbit Run that also will no longer get bus service. Are we not entitled to bus 
service after a certain mileage away? Also I would like to complain that the bus has been travelling past my house for over 14 
years that I’ve lived here with the same turn around so why now? 

I understand times right now are challenging for all. I just can’t sit back and say it’s ok that they don’t have a bus anymore knowing I 
pay my taxes and they had one every other year. Any guidance regarding this would be much appreciated.”  

Laura 
 
From: Carolyn Morton (Trustee) 
Sent: Friday, February 5, 2021 5:59 PM 
I am sorry, but I have no authority to change decisions made by the CEO of DSTS. That would be out of my hands.  
Sorry, Carolyn 
 

Minister Lecce, who should this mom and others like her  
go to, who have authority to help? 

 

 

Watch Video Parents made to explain desperate 
situation for Durham Dead End Road Kids. 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=__pCVNLsUKk&t=11s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=__pCVNLsUKk&t=9s


April 21, 2021  

To Whom It May Concern: 

We are deeply concerned about there no longer 
being a bus route on our dead-end street with the 
safety concerns that it raises for the future of our 
two children. My wife and I have two young children, 
a daughter starting school in September and a son 
who will be starting 2 years behind her. We’re not 

the only ones impacted… The Williams Point Cottagers Association is quickly growing and the 
number of children on the street is steadily increasing. These concerns only multiply the 
further away the residence is down the street from the new bus stop. 

The loss of the long-time bus route on William’s Point Road will force my wife to walk our 
daughter to the top of our street and will also force her to bring our son along 2.2km (twice 
daily) as my work requires that I am often on the road very early or on call while working 
around the province for the Ministry of Labour, Training and Skills Development and there 
would be no supervision for him in that time period. You can imagine the difficulties this 
would present for her. Tying into this, if the snowplow is no longer coming down the street 
early enough to accommodate for the bus route, you can envision how difficult it would be 
for two young children walking through unplowed streets with no sidewalk in the morning 
dark, as well as sharing roads with commuters on their way to work. 

Though it breaks our hearts, we will have to consider leaving our beautiful community as 
this once proposed bus stop change has now become reality.  

The challenges and safety concerns this presents for what seems like a minor issue of a 
three-point turn for the bus as compared to the frightful alternative of children walking  
up to 2.2 kilometres to reach a bus stop that impedes live traffic coming down a blind hill 
should really be reconsidered. 

If you force parents to drive their children to the bus stop, not only will it congest narrow roadways during commuting 
hours, but it will also increase emissions from idling vehicles. In many cases this is not even a possibility for parents 
who would be unable to modify their hours of work to accommodate this. The possible economic impact of having to 
put off working to accommodate an amended bus route seems very inconsiderate to taxpayers who I guarantee will see 
no decrease in their taxation in response to the change. 
 
I hope I have provided enough information to allow for thorough debate into this issue and I do hope that the safety 
of the children residing on Williams Point Road is considered the paramount concern by the school board and the 
Durham Student Transportation Services. I strongly urge you to reconsider this change.  

We are available to discuss our concerns further at Steven_Anning@hotmail.com and KaylaAllen1992@hotmail.com or 
by phone at 647-302-3720 and 647-215-0450. We hope you reach out. 

Sincerely, 

Concerned Parents Residing at 15 Williams Point Road, 

Steven and Kayla Anning 

 

mailto:Steven_Anning@hotmail.com
mailto:KaylaAllen1992@hotmail.com
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/blog-to-minister/f/minister-lecce-you-said-you-are-listening-to-parents-please-help
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/turnaround-status


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
READ BLOG POST: 
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/blog-to-minister/f/minister-stephen-lecce-please-give-safe-stop---not-
highway-57  



Nov. 4, 2020 
 
Good Day, 
This letter is to inform whomever can resolve this catastrophe. 
 
My name is Curtis Sewards and live at 3250 Beacock rd., Nestleton, Ontario. L0B 1L0.   I am 
being told that my granddaughter is to walk 1.4 km to highway 57 to the bus stop.  My 
granddaughter is 4 and just started JK.  Her mother has no car or drivers license, so both would 
have to walk. They would have to leave about 45 minutes before pick up, which would be in the 
dark during the winter months.   Beacock is a dirt road and has no sidewalks or lights.  This is 
extremely dangerous for such a cute kid. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
4 years ago, I was told a similar situation, which meant my grandson would have to walk the 1.2 
km to the pick-up point.  The reason was it was not safe for the bus to turn around.  After taking 
measurements, the driveway beside mine is 25 feet wide and at least 50 feet long going to a 
work shop.  I discussed this problem with my neighbor and he had absolutely no problem with 
the bus turning around.   
 
The transportation safety inspector from the bus company came to my house and spoke with 
said neighbor and the bus started coming with no incidence for the 2 years my grandson was 
here.  I have also had my own 2 children bused to school for their 14 years of public-school 
education. 
 
Now I am being told someone has determined no bus should turn around on a private 
driveway?  I am not sure where this came from but my house is on a public road well 
maintained and plowed.  I might add the grader, snowplow and garbage trucks easily use 
Beacock rd.  If the bus company is not allowed to send the big bus, send the small one but Avrie 
deserves an education. 
 
This is a problem created with the decision about bus turning, with no plan for the children.  I 
was never consulted about the losing access to education for anyone living at my house.  Please 
solve this, do it for the kids! 
 
If any further information is required, I am always available. 
 
Curtis Sewards 
905-926-8251 
 



 
November 2 2020 

Curtis Sewards 
3250 Beacock Road, 
Scugog, Ontario 
L0B 1L0 
 

Re: Email to Durham Student Transportation Services Governance Committee  

Dear Mr. Sewards,   

This letter is in response to your written request for reconsideration of transportation arrangements, received via 

email on September 30, 2020.   

Your correspondence related to a request for a closer bus stop on Beacock Road was forwarded to Durham 

Student Transportation Services (DSTS) in accordance with Section 7.3 of the procedure outlined under the 

heading Request for Reconsideration of Transportation Arrangements  within the DSTS Transportation Policy. Your 

request was reviewed at the most recent Durham Student Transportation Services Governance Committee 

meeting held on October 28, 2020. 

The Governance Committee concluded that the DSTS Transportation Policy has been applied and administered 

appropriately in your situation. As outlined in the DSTS Transportation Policy, Section 3.5, “in circumstances where 

buses cannot gain access, students may be required to walk further to bus stops…” beyond the 800 meters. 

Additionally Section 7.2 outlines, “DSTS reserves the right to determine if the roadway is suitable for travel, given 

road conditions and necessary space requirements factoring turn radius of large school vehicles.” DSTS has 

determined that Beacock Road where you reside does not have adequate roadway to safely turn around a school 

bus vehicle and the closest available school bus stop location is at Beacock Road on Regional Road 57. 

As noted in the DSTS Transportation Policy, the decision of the Governance Committee is final and not subject to 

further consideration. Accordingly, no further action will be taken on this matter by DSTS or the Governance 

Committee. 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Kelly Mechoulan 
Chief Administrative Officer, DSTS 
 
cc:  Chairperson and Trustee, DDSB 

Director of Education, DCDSB 
Director of Education, DDSB 
Chairperson and Trustee, DCDSB 

 



__________________________________ 
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Honorable Stephen Lecce you told us,  
“You Are Listening to Parents”. We need your help. 

 

Please help Durham’s Dead End Road Kids, and others around the Province! 
Remember Adam & Cormac. Kids Deserve Better. They Deserve to Live.  

Help us Keep Busing as Safe as Possible; Keep Kids off Highspeed Roadways.  
*Note: in this report, click on images/links to read more details or watch videos. 

April 15, 2021  
The Honourable Stephen Lecce, Minister of Education 
438 University Ave, 5th Floor, Toronto, ON M7A 1N3 
Dear Minister Lecce: 
Ontario School Busing is in the news… but not for the right reasons! UPS can do it, garbage 
trucks, snow plows, fire trucks, ambulances can provide driveway service, but schools can’t? 
Remember when school children were picked up by school bus at their driveway? Now private 
road, cul-de-sac and dead-end road kids are losing long-time neighbourhood school bus pickups. 
Student Transportation Services (STS) citing “for safety” school buses cannot do, 3-point-turns, 
back-ups, or access private roadways even though they have been for years!  

Children are being dropped on highspeed thoroughfares and high trafficked intersections and this 
is more-safe? Minister Lecce, Adam died at a driveway highway pickup. Cormac died just before 

Christmas '20 accessing his 
bus at the base of a hill (see 
Dad's public facebook post 
above). Where bus stops are 
located is important. Parents 
around the province feel sick 
with fear and worry for their 
dead-end road kids whose bus 
stops are being moved to 
higher trafficked high-speed 

There are approximately  
178 Dead End Roads DSTS doesn’t enter  

with 386 students (as of Dec ’20) 

www.DurhamDeadEndRoadKids.ca 

Toronto Star by Kristen Rushowy, Jul 2/19 

mailto:dkiezebrink@scugog.ca
mailto:wwotten@scugog.ca
http://www.durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://www.thestar.com/politics/provincial/2019/07/02/ontarios-new-education-minister-says-hes-listening-students-teachers-ask-if-hell-undo-his-governments-controversial-changes.html
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/
https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/sudbury/adam-ranger-reflections-1.5458486
https://www.porthopenow.com/?p=11258
https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/sudbury/adam-ranger-reflections-1.5458486
https://todaysnorthumberland.ca/2020/12/02/horrific-collision-kills-12-year-old-child-his-10-year-old-sister-airlifted-to-toronto-hospital/
https://todaysnorthumberland.ca/2020/12/02/horrific-collision-kills-12-year-old-child-his-10-year-old-sister-airlifted-to-toronto-hospital/
https://todaysnorthumberland.ca/2020/12/02/horrific-collision-kills-12-year-old-child-his-10-year-old-sister-airlifted-to-toronto-hospital/
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://www.gofundme.com/f/support-the-kerin-family?fbclid=IwAR0gBO1KqpyjGYh8UG73Sz37m_UOPUo1-cleHb8xzdyYGevMFXdgufYgHmA
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/dsts-letters-to-parents
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/busing-in-news
https://todaysnorthumberland.ca/2020/12/02/horrific-collision-kills-12-year-old-child-his-10-year-old-sister-airlifted-to-toronto-hospital/
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roadways. Further, Dead-End Road Kids are expected to walk upwards of 1-2km twice daily (caregivers 4x), in morning dark, on 
narrow road shoulders (no sidewalks). Parents reporting employment and housing at risk due to losing senior caregivers who can’t 
walk to new highspeed stops. Parents now having to beg off work daily to drop off/pick up children to avoid safety hazards of then 
walking alone on highways unsupervised. This puts their employment at risk. Secondary School Youth reporting long distance stops 
impacting their ability to log back in for afternoon classes, affecting grades.  

STS advised parents road improvements are responsibility of municipalities, yet municipalities don’t own land adjacent to 
roadways needed to create 77m bus turnarounds, nor have $ millions necessary to create turnarounds, so STS keep moving long-
time neighborhood pickups to highspeed common stops. 

1) Parents request exceptions to allow 3-point turns or backing up where absolutely necessary to provide safer service 

to dead-end and private road kids, that policies be amended to reflect. 

 
"Something good has to come from this and that something good would be:  

no child was killed and no more incidents happen," (Brother Pierre talking Feb 11/20 
 about 20 year agony of his little 5-yr old brother Adam's death on Highway Bus Stop.)  

Don't let this be the life for Durham families. Let’s do everything possible! 

 

For Durham Region alone, this change in busing policy means 178 dead end roads 
are not accessed by Durham Student Transportation Services (DSTS), impacting 386 
students and their families in Durham Region alone (DSTS letter Dec ’20)! How 
many children live on private cottage roads, dead end roads or cul-de-sacs around the 
province affected by this?  

Durham Dead End Road Kids’ Video re: Durham District School Board Bus Stop 
Changes (Ajax, Brock, Clarington, Oshawa, Pickering, Scugog, Uxbridge, Whitby) 

Watch Parents’ Video Fearful of Trillium Lakelands District School Board’s Bus Stop 
Change (Kawartha Lakes, Haliburton, Muskokas)  
Police report filed when daughter was nearly hit by a car. Mother reports “being 
thrown around like a baton” trying to get answers. “I am looking for a voice who can 
help me show TLDSB, that it’s common sense not to ask children to stand in an 
intersection, on an S bend of a busy high traffic area.” Kids stand in snow covered 
ditch or on road shoulder to wait for bus. No other space. “I need a voice who 
understands that keeping your children safe is a mother’s job… Help me fight to keep 
my children safe. I pray daily that our voices will be heard.”  
(Mom Tammy Mitchell Lakelands School District). 

“I’m afraid it will be too late before they do anything.” News story reports family 
had one vehicle leaving mom with no choice but to walk 3 children (including baby 

in stroller) to new dangerous bus stop. Bus used to pick up on private road since ‘09 but now TLSB has denied request to keep safer 
private stop. “Every morning Katie walks with three young children to the bus stop… she fears they’re going to get hit. “It’s a blind 
corner and there’s nowhere to go. It’s so dangerous, especially with how busy this road is.” (Mom Katie Morris, Huntsville) 

 

mailto:dkiezebrink@scugog.ca
mailto:wwotten@scugog.ca
http://www.durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/
https://northernontario.ctvnews.ca/the-worst-nightmare-of-your-life-20-years-later-adam-ranger-s-legacy-lives-on-1.4807473?cache=yes%3FclipId%3D89926
https://northernontario.ctvnews.ca/the-worst-nightmare-of-your-life-20-years-later-adam-ranger-s-legacy-lives-on-1.4807473?cache=yes%3FclipId%3D89926
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=__pCVNLsUKk
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=egjgMMgGntk
https://www.toronto.com/news-story/4135525-young-family-faces-dangerous-walk-to-bus-stop/
https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/sudbury/adam-ranger-reflections-1.5458486
https://www.toronto.com/news-story/4135525-young-family-faces-dangerous-walk-to-bus-stop/
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=__pCVNLsUKk
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=egjgMMgGntk
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“We don’t take responsibility for children, 
they are the parents’ responsibility up until they get to the bus stop 

and on the bus,” says Catherine Shedden, District Manager, TLDSB 

“The Governance Committee concluded that the DSTS Transportation 
Policy has been applied… the decision is final and not subject to further 

consideration. Accordingly, no further action will be taken on this 
matter,” says Kelly Mechoulan, CAO of DSTS 

(Response to Grandfather trying to get his 4-yr-old granddaughter’s  
bus stop off 80km intersection and back to dead end road.) 

2) Parents request exceptions to allow indemnification agreements to access private land for bus turnarounds, 

to keep bus stops safer and closer to prescribed 800m distance away. 
 

Dad speaks to Council Dec ’19 explaining “My kids have had 10 opportunities to be killed!” at new Highway 60 common stop. 
Used to be picked up on dead-end Millar Hill Road. Now bus passed by speeding cars potentially hitting kids in morning dark while 
boarding. Even though Limberlost Forest and Wildlife Reserve has offered their entrance for a bus turnaround, TLDSB says can’t 
use private land unless they donate it for bus turnaround. (Dad Kevin Miller, Lake of Bays) 

A tractor-trailer nearly plowed into the back of kids’ bus stopped on highway. STSCO had moved bus stop to Highway 7 where 
speed limit is 80km, to avoid dead-end Leanne Avenue. “Buses don’t typically go down dead-end roads… but with the…increased 
traffic, STSCO recognized change needed.” “It was really traumatic watching (oncoming semi-truck) because there was nothing we 

could do.” (Parents Lisa & Matt Couture, Peterborough) 

3) Parents request “Bus Stop Ahead” warning signage be required to 
notify oncoming traffic prior to STS moving common stop to main roadway. 

Durham parents on Dead-End Roads Jack Rabbit Run & William’s Point, whose 
children being moved to base of hill on Regional Road 57, tried to get bus stop 
warning signage installed, but DSTS said not warranted. 

 “Bus stop has been on Jack Rabbit Run for years...I have two small boys ages 4.5 and 
6. I live over 1.5km from Reg Rd 57. There’s no possible way we can walk that far twice 
daily! Multiple vehicles, parents, and children congregating... There’s no parking, no 
shoulders... I’m a Registered Nurse in critical care. I know accidents can happen without 
warning! Please take residents’ concerns seriously! I work shift work so my elderly mother 
takes children to bus, but now will not be impossible! How will I support my family (if I have 
to leave work to pick them up)?” (Mom Cara Tunney, Registered Nurse Critical Care, Scugog) 
 

 “My work takes me around province. Puts all responsibility of taking kids (2- and 4-year-
olds) to highway on my wife. What drives me crazy is that it’s been possible for a bus to 
make a three-point turn in the past… why isn’t a smaller bus not a possibility?”  
(Dad Steve Anning on Video, Hydro One Safety Officer, Scugog) 

 

mailto:dkiezebrink@scugog.ca
mailto:wwotten@scugog.ca
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https://www.muskokaregion.com/news-story/9780804-parents-seek-solution-to-dangerous-lake-of-bays-school-bus-stop/
https://www.thepeterboroughexaminer.com/news/peterborough-region/2019/12/01/concerned-peterborough-county-mom-happy-dangerous-bus-stop-moved.html
https://www.muskokaregion.com/news-story/9780804-parents-seek-solution-to-dangerous-lake-of-bays-school-bus-stop/
https://durhamdeadendroadkids.ca/durham-dead-end-road-kids
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 “How can this be safe? I am beyond upset that this continues to happen: 
  * cars stopped on hill behind bus,  
  * 1 car trying to turn right around bus,  
  * 1 car honking because came over hill and cars stopped behind bus,  
  * ALL parents screaming because another car came around William’s Point bend and  
     almost ran over kids boarding! Kids scared… How can this be safe?  
     Imagine if there were snow or ice on hill?”  

“Please explain Mrs. Mechoulan how you are going to deal with a child getting hit by a car 
and all of us parents have continued to tell DSTS how unsafe it is?” 
(Mom Laura Turnbull, Feb ’21 Email to Trustee Morton & DSTS CAO Mechoulan)  

4) Parents request STS be comprised of solutions like taxis, public 
transit, mini-buses or vans, worked into funding formula so doesn’t negatively 

impact STS funding stats. Other options could be incorporated not just full-size buses 
that can’t navigate dead-end roads. Why not use new Durham Transit On-Demand? 

“We were informed Friday that the bus stop is again, at Cartwright and Church 
intersection. This is an unsafe stop for any child… Vehicles are always speeding 

(over 80km/hr) not to mention when there's a problem on 7A, they detour through that intersection. Our neighbours are appalled 
DSTS refuses to send a bus down our road. All their children were picked up at the ends of their driveways. The road is in the best 
shape it's ever been. Wilma (Wotten Regional Councillor) had commented that she used to ride the bus that came down this 

road. In 2017, the town came out and met with DSTS to look at areas where the bus could turn around. Nothing ever came of it 
(don't own enough land there to build turnaround). We now have 6 children who live on this road, ages 4-13. None of the families 
are okay with the current bus stop, only one is using it (while they fight DSTS).” (Mom of Disabled Child, Krista Ormsby, Scugog) 
 

Parents being told busing policy is schoolboard’s but they say it’s 
STS’s, but STS say busing changes are schoolboard governance & 
policy of Ministry of Transportation, meanwhile Ministry of 
Education says it’s “transportation consortia that administer 
policies”. Parents are spinning in circles trying to figure out who to 
talk to, since STS not responding to their concerns!  

Parents reporting frightening near accidents/deaths to Trustees, 
School Boards, STS, but continue to be advised “it’s the parents’ 
responsibility to get children to bus stop safely”, and are forced to 
appeal to councils, press, make videos, yet appeals largely unresolved 
and unknown liabilities mounting. 
 

5) Parents request Kid KPI “Key Performance Indicator” 
be included for future Ministry “Effectiveness & Efficiency 
Follow Up Reviews”, establishing benchmarks for responsive 

problem solving for kids & parents’ busing concerns, and this be a 
factor to receive funding. Viktoria says DSTS, “senseless bureaucratic 
approach must change.” There’s more to busing than business. 

“DSTS picked a community stop but my kids only ones taking bus? 
…which drives right by our house? How does 40-minute walk sound 
four times a day with a 2 and 4-year-old?”  
(Mom Viktoria Brown, Scugog ’17 Focus Magazine Appeal to DSTS)  
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We need a “Kid” KPI, where high-level service is rewarded. Rui Webster who’s lost both his legs, uses prosthetic limbs to walk, yet 
DSTS won’t move bus stop 160 feet to accommodate. “The bus stop was just a couple of houses down the street from 
him…however busing contractor changed routes…Rui has to cross intersection to reach (new) bus stop (more traffic)… snow 
plows deposit large banks of snow… Twice last week, Rui slipped and fell… "We just want bus stop put back where it was or to 
assign Rui to another bus that still goes past our house – either of these things are easy to do," Kurt says. The busing contractor 
has steadfastly refused to change route. School district has refused to budge as well.” (Parents Kurt & Melissa Webster, Ajax) 

 
Transports blowing by stopped school buses on area highways a regular occurrence. "It's so stressful. It's awful. Every morning I 

stress out and every afternoon when I know (transport trucks) are coming back." (Mom Cara Smetana, Martin River Nipissing) 

6) Province provide “Parent Portal” for ongoing busing feedback of their 
STS, so families and kids can review/provide comments, especially during Ministry STS 

reviews and revisions to funding.  

Provincial funding for student transportation is projected to be more than $1 billion 
and Ministry routinely has “Effectiveness and Efficiency Follow-Up Reviews” of STS which 
is the vehicle of STS funding.  

Ontario Government announced January 27, 2020 they’d improve student 
transportation experience by reviewing funding formula to achieve more efficient and 
accountable system, reviewing three goals of: 1) equity, 2) fiscal responsibility, 
accountability, and 3) evidence-based decision making.  

Government is establishing a Student Transportation Advisory Group meeting with 
Parliamentary Assistant and Ministry staff, to hear from STS sector partners expertise, 
experience and ideas. Parents and children should be included in this review. Given 
busing is supposed to be for the children, why not give parents and kids a say? 

7) Province have GPS tracking software to notify parents  
where children are when dropped off/picked up, giving evidence of safety.  

On behalf of Durham Dead End Road Kids, and William’s Point Cottager’s Association, we hope our website, videos, and this report 
help explain. We welcome the opportunity to discuss this with you further. 
 

 

 
Deborah Kiezebrink, Scugog Ward 4 Councillor  and Wilma Wotten, Scugog Regional Councillor & Deputy Mayor 
dkiezebrink@scugog.ca     wwotten@scugog.ca  
 

  
Brent Clemens, WPCA President   and Michelle Burg, WPCA Board Director 
bclemmy@aol.com     michelle.j.burg@gmail.com  

cc: Premier Doug Ford, Honorable Stephen Lecce (Minister of Education), Honorable Caroline Mulroney (Minister of Transport), 
Durham MPP Lindsey Park, Durham Region, all Ontario Municipalities, ROMA, OGRA, and AMO. 
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CITY CLERK’S OFFICE     City Hall, 100 Wellington Square, Brantford, ON N3T 2M2      P.O Box 818, Brantford, ON N3T 5R7                    

Phone: (519) 759-4150        Fax: (519) 759-7840                www.brantford.ca 

 

April 30, 2021 
 
Hon. Doug Ford, Premier 
Room 281 
Legislative Building, Queen's Park 
Toronto, ON M7A 1A1 
 
Sent via email: premier@ontario.ca  
  
Dear Premier Ford, 
 
Please be advised that at the Brantford City Council Meeting held April 27, 2021, the following resolution 
was adopted: 
 
 Request - Province of Ontario withdraws its prohibition on golfing and any other outdoor 

recreational activities 

WHEREAS COVID-19 restrictions have had significant impacts; and 
 
WHEREAS many forms of socializing, recreation and sport have been curtailed; and 
 
WHEREAS the game of golf can be enjoyed while maintaining proper social distancing; 
 
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT The Corporation of The City of Brantford recommends: 
 

A. THAT The Province of Ontario withdraws its prohibition on golfing and any other outdoor 
recreational activities which can be enjoyed while maintaining proper social distancing; 
and 
 

B. THAT the City Clerk BE DIRECTED to forward a copy of this resolution to the Premier of 
Ontario; Will Bouma, MPP, Brantford-Brant, the Association of Municipalities of Ontario, 
Ontario Big City Mayors; and the list of other Municipalities in Ontario. 
 

 

Yours truly, 

 

 
 

Tanya Daniels 
City Clerk 
tdaniels@brantford.ca 
 

cc MPP Will Bouma, Brantford-Brant 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) 
Ontario Big City Mayors 

 All Ontario Municipalities 

mailto:premier@ontario.ca
mailto:tdaniels@brantford.ca






  COUNCIL RESOLUTION  
 

    Res:  2021.08. ___       
Wednesday, April 28, 2021 

 

 

Moved by:   ____Drouillard________________________________ 
 

Seconded by:    ___Loveland_________________________________ 
 

 
THAT the Council of the Municipality of Dutton Dunwich supports the Municipality of 
Chatham-Kent encouraging Municipal Councils within the province and across Canada 

to acknowledge that a robust news media is essential to the proper functioning of 
democracy in their jurisdictions, to endorse legislations to support and rejuvenate 

news outlets across Canada, and to urge the Federal Government to move quickly to 
pass legislation to ensure an ecosystem for a healthy news media to serve all 
Canadians; and 

 
THAT a copy of this resolution be forwarded to Jeff Yurek, MPP, Karen Vecchio, MP 

and the Municipality of Chatham-Kent. 
 
 

 
 

 
 
         

 
 

 

CARRIED:  
 

 

___________________ 

Mayor 
 

DEFEATED:                
 

 

___________________ 

Mayor 

Recorded Vote Yeas Nays 

 

P. Corneil  __x_ ____ 

A. Drouillard  __x_ ____ 

K. Loveland  __x_ ____ 

M. Hentz  __x_ ____ 

B. Purcell – Mayor __x_ ____ 
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